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CORRUPTION AND CRIME COMMISSION BILL 2003 
Second Reading 

Resumed from 3 June. 

MR J.P.D. EDWARDS (Greenough) [12.40 pm]:  I do not profess to be an expert on legal matters, but I wish to 
make some comment on the Corruption and Crime Commission Bill.  I understand that the Bill is supposed to 
improve on the current Anti-Corruption Commission.  My colleague the member for Kingsley went into a 
reasonable amount of detail yesterday evening, so I will cover a couple of aspects that I think are important.  
According to the Attorney General’s second reading speech, the community and the Parliament will have 
confidence in the commissioner, and the appointment of the commissioner can be made only after the Premier 
has consulted the parliamentary leader of each party in the Parliament.  The commissioner will be appointed by 
the Governor for a term of not more than four years but with the possibility of reappointment.  Over and above 
that, a greater degree of accountability will be achieved through the role of the parliamentary inspector, which is 
an extremely powerful position.  That lends a lot of strength to this Bill, and I believe that is quite right.  The 
inspector will have completely unfettered access to all CCC information, including all operational matters.  For 
the purpose of the inspector’s inquiries, he or she also will have all the powers, protections and immunities of a 
royal commission.  The inspector will have responsibility for auditing the operations of the CCC and assessing 
the effectiveness and appropriateness of its procedures.  The office of the parliamentary inspector will provide an 
important balance to the CCC’s extensive powers.  Of course, it will give confidence to Western Australians in 
the CCC by ensuring that its operations and the exercise of its powers conform to and are conducted in 
accordance with basic principles underlying the law.  Through that position, the Attorney General has made the 
CCC transparent and accountable, and that is a very good thing.   

I now move to the area of interest to me, which is local government.  I understand that the Bill addresses not 
only issues of the commission itself, but also misconduct, corruption and organised crime issues, as it should.  
Within the framework of the Bill, I note that local government inquiries are to be included.  I believe that New 
South Wales local governments already fall under what is known as the Independent Commission Against 
Corruption.  There is one aspect about which I have some small criticism of the Attorney General, and he may 
correct me on this.  I have spoken to the peak body of local government in the State, the Western Australian 
Local Government Association, and I have asked for some information from the department.  I found that no 
consultation as such occurred on this Bill.  Whether that was right or wrong remains a question.  I am not sure 
whether this is a new direction for local government inquiries.  I must be honest and say that I am not sure how 
different the body proposed in the Bill is from the current ACC.  I support the idea of the structure that has been 
put in place.   

I believe that local government inquiries - I am seeking some advice from the Attorney General on this - will 
now fall under the investigation of public sector corruption.  However, I am not sure how broadly the legislation 
will encompass local government and maybe the Attorney General will enlighten me on that.  With that in mind, 
I am aware that currently WALGA and the Department of Local Government and Regional Development are 
working up a local government tribunal to address issues relevant to local government.  Again, I am not sure 
how good the local government tribunal will be.  It will be part of local government, WALGA and the 
Department of Local Government and Regional Development.  I do not know what will be the outcome of that.  
Does this mean that all local government investigations will be handled by the CCC?  Clause 42 in division 5, 
recommendations by commission, states -  

(3) Without limiting subsection (1), the Commission may - 

(a) recommend that further inquiry or investigation into any matter be carried out by an 
Inquiry Panel appointed under the Local Government Act 1995, or in such other 
manner as the Commission may recommend; and  

(b) recommend the terms of reference of any such inquiry or investigation.  

(4) The Commission may give the recommendations to an independent agency or appropriate 
authority.   

Does that override any other disciplinary body, such as the local government tribunal, or can the CCC, in its own 
right and with its own power, pick up any issue that may arise within local government?  For example, a 
councillor may wish to make a complaint about a chief executive officer, or vice versa, or there may be a conflict 
of interest issue.  The Independent Commission Against Corruption in New South Wales has outlined some of 
the issues that may raise a conflict of interest.  They include tendering and purchasing, staff recruitment, 
secondary employment, dealing with former council staff, gifts, benefits, hospitality, planning approvals, and 
licensing.  The Attorney General will be aware that those issues can raise conflicts of interest.  I am seeking 
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some guidance about when the CCC will override the disciplinary actions of the local government tribunal.  
Those are probably the only questions I have of the Attorney General.  I suspect they are fairly simple ones to 
answer, but I would like an assurance from the Attorney General one way or another that local government will 
be left to run its own agenda, so to speak.  Obviously, if there is corruption or misconduct and the CCC is 
involved, it is proper that it investigate the issue, but I understand that will be through the department.  However, 
perhaps there are broader powers of which I am not aware.   

I am conscious of the cost of inquiries to local governments in the past.  The cost of the City of Cockburn inquiry 
was some $1.7 million and the cost of the City of South Perth inquiry was about $1 million.  Prior to the current 
Government coming to power, the Cockburn City Council had to stump up $700 000 and the Government was to 
pick up the rest.  Subsequently, the Government of the day paid the whole amount.  Obviously, that has 
happened with the South Perth inquiry.  If local government falls within the Corruption and Crime Commission 
Bill, perhaps that means that the costs of inquiries per se also will be part of the Government’s responsibility.  
Whether that will be the case is also of interest to me.  Local government is very much a third arm of 
government in the State.  It is necessary that it have checks and balances.  It is obvious that at times it needs to 
be investigated, whether that be through its own devices, which I think is probably the best way to go initially, or 
otherwise.  As the Attorney General has said, if there is to be further inquiry, the CCC will step in and take it 
further and can make recommendations to whichever agency it requires local government to follow.  I can accept 
the basis of the Bill as it stands.  However, I will be interested to hear the Attorney General’s comments. 
MR M.W. TRENORDEN (Avon - Leader of the National Party) [12.50 pm]:  For the third time I stand in this 
place to talk about an organisation to handle corruption in Western Australia.  It is an interesting debate and has 
a long history.  I must agree with some of the public comments about all predecessor bodies having an 
unsuccessful history.  In reaching the conclusion that they have been unsuccessful, the measure of success must 
be the public perception of those institutions.  I will not say that either of the two predecessors did not act in an 
honourable way in an attempt to carry out the task placed before them.  However, in the end, one must say that 
they failed. 
We are seeking to move to a new organisation, the Corruption and Crime Commission.  I have spent a fair bit of 
time working in this area.  I sat on the oversights committee for many years, and I was also involved in the 
review of the Commission on Government, along with several other members in this Chamber.  Therefore, I 
have been involved in the process for some time.  There are issues in this area which are important and which 
will be accepted by all sides of politics.  To go back to the two previous institutions, the big argument at the time 
was about protecting the innocent.  If my memory serves me right, with the first institution there was a case 
involving a local government election - I think it was the Perth mayoral election - when allegations were made 
about a candidate.  Weeks or days before the election, the allegations about that candidate were presented to the 
anticorruption body because a person believed that candidate was corrupt.  There was quite a dust-up in that 
process.  Following the briefing on this Bill, I understand that under this legislation that sort of protection will be 
removed.  If someone says something that is wrong, the only available measure will be to sue that person, unless, 
of course, it is a person in this or the other Chamber.   
That argument has been in the stratosphere for some time.  There are sharp ends on both sides of the argument.  
Obviously, we do not want a situation in which people take advantage of the law, to their own benefit.  On the 
other hand, we do not want people to get away with a certain outcome.  The measure of what we are trying to do 
with this legislation is important.  As I have said previously, I have visited Queensland and New South Wales 
several times.  I have also visited, dare I say it, New York, Hong Kong and Los Angeles to look at the same 
process.  There is a common story.  The public and the media judge these organisations on how many baddies 
they prosecute.  The organisations themselves try to say that that is not the way in which they should be judged; 
they should be judged on the type of society that is generated out of the process.  However, we will never stop 
the media being the media and the public being the public.  That will never be able to be controlled. 
The National Party is concerned about the rights of individuals to not be prosecuted by the public before they are 
found guilty or not guilty.  However, we will not argue that point, because, as I have just said, there is almost 
equal weight on the other side of the debate.  The fact is that there have been two institutions, and in each case, if 
somebody reported a person to the anticorruption body, he could not tell the world about that.  In the case of the 
new body, a person will be able to do so.  I believe in five years we will have a better measure of which process 
is the right one. 
Mr J.N. Hyde:  Queensland is doing it this way, and the media there have given up.  There are mad people who 
go around dobbing in people all the time, and the media don’t bother with it any more. 
Mr M.W. TRENORDEN:  I have already said that I am happy to go along with that process.  We will see what 
happens.  I just hope that we do not destroy someone’s life in the process.  That is the difficult part. 
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I hate to say this to the Attorney General, but I believe he is setting up this organisation for failure.  I say that 
because, under the legislation, the pool of people from which a commissioner can be drawn is very small.  The 
management ability of those individuals will be the core issue.  I have had this discussion with the Attorney 
General and also with the lead speaker from the Opposition.  They both have the right argument; but I am right 
as well.  We must have an individual with a good legal mind.  It is paramount to have a quality legal person.  
Every time these institutions fail, it is because of management deficiencies, not because of the quality of the 
individual’s legal capacity.  The commissioner will be chosen from a tiny pool of people.  I suggest that it will be 
difficult to find a person with the necessary legal and managerial skills in the same basket.  The Attorney 
General is correctly saying that there is a solution; that is, he will pick a person who has excellent legal skills, 
and he will make sure that there is a good manager.  However, one need only look around or outside this 
Chamber to see that personalities prevail.  If the commissioner is not good at delegating or listening, this body 
will be set up for failure.  My concern is that in five years we will be in this place saying, oops, we must change 
it again and rejig it.  Unfortunately, in two or three years the CCC will be a failure in the public’s eye because of 
what I outlined before.  No matter how hard this new organisation works, the public will judge it on how many 
criminals get pinged.  That will be the public measure of it.  It should not be the measure, but it will be. 

We must also ensure that the organisation works mechanically.  I told the Attorney General yesterday that I 
would seek to move an amendment.  However, I will not do that, because five people in this place are of that 
view, and a greater number of people have a different view.  I agree that a legal person is a critical part of this 
process, but so is the management aspect.  The National Party will not change the Government’s Bill.  If the 
commissioner is to be a person with eight years legal experience - and that is a criterion for the commissioner - 
the Government, in its selection process, must make sure that it can appoint a quality manager under the 
commissioner.  Then that team will work.  That will be the measure of success or lack of success.  From the 
years I sat on those committees, I could give examples of the management not working out. 

Basically, I can put it in a sentence or two for the Attorney General.  The inspector or the investigator must come 
up with a profile to take to the group so that the group can agree with it.  When it reaches the level of the 
commissioner, the person should not concentrate on what the legal outcome of the decision will be, as has been 
the experience throughout the process previously.  The correct view is to examine the proper process to reach a 
correct decision.  Those two things may seem to be very similar but they are not.  A legally trained person with a 
fixation on law will naturally say that the most critical thing is the legal outcome.  It is not the most critical thing 
at all.  The most critical thing is to ensure that the procedures and management process are adhered to in a 
correct and logical manner.  The National Party will support this Bill and will not propose amendments.  I agree 
with the functional reasons to have the Bill dealt with today.  I could speak on a range of other issues but other 
speakers have already raised their concerns.  In American terms we are creating a “Starr” Chamber.  We all saw 
what happened to Bill Clinton. 

Mr J.A. McGinty:  It is an English term. 

Mr M.W. TRENORDEN:  I was talking about President Clinton and Ken Starr.  As he was the investigator, they 
call it the Starr Chamber.   

The National Party wants this Bill to work as much as the Government does.  It is happy to assist the transition to 
the CCC.  I hope that I will not be standing here one day telling the Attorney General, “I told you so.”  During 
the first meeting I had with Justice Wickham I told him that was the problem.  I was pretty close to the mark. 

MR M.J. BIRNEY (Kalgoorlie) [1.01 pm]:  I will be brief because I largely agree with the Government’s 
legislation and I applaud it for bringing it forward.  One of the great things about living in a western democracy 
is that, contrary to occasional popular opinion, very little official corruption actually exists in relative terms.  
Australia is a leader in that regard, as is Great Britain and some other western democracies.  It seems that over 
the past 10 years or so there has been increased focus on official corruption, and rightly so.  It has reached the 
point that it has been almost completely stamped out.  Unfortunately, small pockets of official corruption still 
exist.  It has been largely stamped out because of the many bodies involved in fighting official corruption.  We 
have had the Anti-Corruption Commission for some years.  It is the prominent anticorruption fighter in Western 
Australia.  The Police Service has the integrity commission and the internal affairs unit.  The Ombudsman has 
existed for many years and, in more recent times, we have had the Royal Commission Into Whether There Has 
Been Any Corrupt or Criminal Conduct by Western Australian Police Officers.  I will refer to that later. 

I had occasion some time ago to talk to an old man in a bar in Kalgoorlie.  He was a typical blue-collar hard-
working man who had very little time for politicians and politics in general.  He made a comment to me that I 
have heard many times around the traps.  He said that all politicians were on the take.  I am sure all members 
have heard that from time to time.  I normally let that sort of comment pass me by but on that occasion I decided 
to take offence.  I put him back in his box and rattled off everything I knew about the ACC, the royal 
commission, the Ombudsman, the police professional standards unit and the internal affairs unit of the Police 
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Service.  I was trying to make the point to him that in this day and age it is very difficult for a public official, let 
alone a politician, to engage in corruption.  That is largely due to the efforts of the many anticorruption and 
crime-fighting bodies in Australia.  We all remember the dark old days of the Labor Party when people used to 
pass around brown paper bags full of money.  There was one particularly high-profile Labor politician who had a 
brown paper bag full of money stuffed in his safe.  If members think of those old days and then look at today’s 
situation, they will find that we have moved on in leaps and bounds.  I am proud to say that I take part in some 
small way in a western democracy that is largely free of official corruption. 

The Bill appears to be largely based on the Queensland model, which I am told has had a reasonable degree of 
success to date.  We will now effectively have a full-time royal commission in Western Australia.  Many new 
powers will be conferred upon the CCC, including the ability to conduct integrity testing and public hearings, to 
provide assumed identities, to talk publicly about certain investigations and to undertake controlled operations.  I 
agree with many of the new powers, most of which are currently enjoyed by the police royal commission.  
However, I take exception to one or two.  I will discuss them later.   

Some of the old powers available to the ACC on application will be available to the CCC.  They involve simple 
things such as compelling a witness to produce an item of evidence or to respond to questions, and the giving of 
notices.  The ACC experienced a number of problems were associated with that.  A number of them were due to 
the process that was necessary to be undertaken before the powers were utilised.  Simple things like compelling 
witnesses to give evidence and to produce documents needed an application and involved a fairly lengthy 
process.  We would all agree that was not an ideal situation. 

I have some reservations about some of the new powers that will be granted to the CCC.  The first is integrity 
testing.  For members who are unaware, integrity testing is the ability of agents of the CCC to entrap a public 
officer by running an operation and creating circumstances that are conducive to the public officer engaging in 
corruption.  Although I give this part of the legislation tentative approval, I have some reservations.  For 
example, a situation may arise in which a police officer with an impeccable record of 30 years on the job is 
presented with circumstances that may appear too good to be true.  He may make one fatal decision and engage 
in an integrity test run by the CCC.  If he does, his 30-year career is down the drain and he is finished.  Two 
points of view apply to that.  The first is that if the officer were to accept the offer, whether it was a bribe or an 
opportunity to engage in illegal activity, it would mean that the officer was someone whom we would not want 
in the Police Service.  The opposing point of view is that, from time to time, people are presented with what 
appears to be an opportunity that appears too good to be true.  People sometimes take such opportunities.  That is 
an error of judgment.  I would like to think that integrity tests would be conducted only on people who were 
considered to be definitely undertaking criminal activity.  I would hate to see an integrity test conducted on 
someone on a whim or an unsubstantiated allegation.  An integrity test should be used only when the CCC has 
got to the stage at which it is sure that an individual is engaging in corrupt activity.  At that stage it could attempt 
to entrap that person by way of an integrity test. 

Mr J.A. McGinty:  The legislation ensures that an otherwise innocent person cannot be entrapped.   

Mr M.J. BIRNEY:  I accept the Attorney General’s representation when he says that the intention is not to entrap 
innocent people.  

Mr J.A. McGinty:  We have written it into the legislation. 

Mr M.J. BIRNEY:  There is a grey line between those whom one goes after and those whom one does not.  At 
what stage would it be considered that there was enough evidence to run an integrity test and at what stage 
would it be thought that the evidence had fallen short?  I am not sure that any legislation can provide real 
certainty.  A lot of choices would be left to the investigator. 

Mr J.A. McGinty:  That is a fair comment. 

Mr M.J. BIRNEY:  It worries the hell out of me that otherwise innocent people might be presented with a once-
in-a-lifetime opportunity that is too good to be true and a 30-year otherwise unblemished police career would go 
down the drain.  That is of real concern to me, although I unreservedly give my approval to the concept of 
integrity testing.  Something I do not give my approval to is public hearings.  I am aware that my view on public 
hearings differs somewhat from the views of my colleagues. 

Mr J.L. Bradshaw:  That is why the last system failed.  I certainly supported private hearings, but the system was 
abused by the Police Union and some police officers.  Matters should be taken out of private hearings. 

Mr J.A. McGinty:  Are you saying there should be public hearings? 

Mr J.L. Bradshaw:  Yes. 
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Mr M.J. BIRNEY:  As I have said, I am aware that my point of view on this differs somewhat from that of my 
colleagues.  I remind members of my maiden speech.  I am sure that all members listened intently to my maiden 
speech in which I said that one of the greatest issues of human rights that faces Western Australia today is the 
ability of a media outlet to print somebody’s name in a newspaper or air somebody’s name on an electronic 
media outlet when that person has not been found guilty.  It is an absolute tragedy for somebody to wake up one 
morning and find his name in print associated with all manner of accusations, such as paedophilia, corruption as 
in this case, stealing or assault.  It would be an absolute tragedy for somebody to have his name sullied publicly 
without being found guilty.  We proceed in this country on the basis that one is innocent until found guilty.  
Unfortunately, public hearings do not recognise the court of public opinion.  Like it or not, if somebody’s name 
appears in the media in association with a particular crime, human nature dictates that people automatically 
assume, rightly or wrongly, that he is guilty.  The initial allegations against someone can be printed on the front 
page of a newspaper, but the conclusion of the court hearing in which that person may be found innocent can be 
printed on page 185.  That is a tragedy for human rights.  I greatly fear that public hearings will be misused to 
sully the name of a person who might subsequently be found to be innocent.  I have a very strong reservation 
about the need for public hearings. 

Having said that, I understand that the former Anti-Corruption Commission was somewhat hamstrung because it 
could not speak publicly about ongoing investigations.  While I am on this point, I pay homage to Terry 
O’Connor, QC, who has, in my view, always operated in a professional public capacity.  That is perhaps not the 
view of some people in the police fraternity.  I only hope that if Mr O’Connor is not appointed to the CCC, the 
new commissioner will be somebody with Mr O’Connor’s integrity.  One of the major problems that Mr 
O’Connor faced over a long period was his inability to respond to accusations.  I am very pleased to hear and see 
today that, with the passage of this legislation, that will no longer be the case.  However, I have a severe 
reservation about people’s names being made public in connection with allegations prior to any possible 
determination of guilt.  I do not have any problem with the new commissioner being able to speak publicly about 
particular ongoing cases, but I have a problem with people being able to print somebody’s name in connection 
with a case prior to its being determined.  I guess that is something of a halfway mark.  Mr O’Connor has been 
an advocate of public hearings and of openness and accountability, and I congratulate him for that.  I believe we 
can go some way down that track.  However, people’s names should not be printed unless they are found guilty.  
It would be a tragedy of mammoth proportions if that were not the case.  I fear that public hearings will become 
a charade and a media circus, and will result in victimisation by association and guilt by media.   

Notwithstanding some of the constraints under which the former ACC and Mr O’Connor were required to 
operate, they achieved some degree of success.  However, the general view is that more successful prosecutions 
arising from ACC investigations would have been preferable.  If members listened to and followed the public 
debate, they would be aware that the processes required to be followed by the ACC were very cumbersome.  For 
example, there was a need to look at the preliminary allegation when initiating an inquiry.  A preliminary inquiry 
was then undertaken, followed by a review of the preliminary inquiry, and, finally, perhaps a full inquiry.  
Somewhat unusually, the power of a full inquiry was less than that of a preliminary inquiry.  The ACC has not 
had all the powers necessary to be effective.  I am sure that the new CCC, with its greatly increased powers, will 
have more success.   

We need to strike a balance.  There is a need to ensure that CCC investigators are not overzealous and that they 
do not follow frivolous or vexatious complaints against public officials.  One of my concerns with this 
legislation is that, as I understand it, it will no longer be illegal for somebody to state publicly that he has 
referred an allegation to the CCC for its attention.  Once again, that does not take into account the court of public 
opinion.  It is human nature to assume, rightly or wrongly, that somebody who is being investigated by the CCC 
has a degree of guilt.  What a tragedy it would be if a Government were to pass legislation that allows trial by 
media.  It might be preferable to be able to talk publicly about cases but to leave people’s names out of it unless 
they have been found guilty.  Is the presumption of innocence not the basic foundation stone upon which western 
democracy is built?  This Bill removes that presumption of innocence.  I believe that we will see a media circus 
at some stage in the future. 

If I may finish on a technical note, the timing of this legislation has been particularly poor.  The Attorney 
General has known for some time the date of the conclusion of the royal commission.  He has also known for 
some time that the CCC would ultimately be set up; in fact, I think it was announced at some point last year. 

Mr J.A. McGinty:  The Government received a report in December, which was considered by Cabinet in January 
and a public announcement was made in February. 

Mr M.J. BIRNEY:  I have difficulty understanding how a Bill that is so bulky - it is one of the largest Bills I 
have seen for some time - will pass through this place by the conclusion of the Royal Commission Into Whether 
There Has Been Any Corrupt or Criminal Conduct by Western Australian Police Officers on 31 August.  The 
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Attorney General is asking a lot by expecting the Opposition simply to roll over and say that it will let the Bill 
through.  

Mr J.A. McGinty:  I want full scrutiny; I do not want anything short-circuited.  That is the reason we have done 
our best to facilitate every briefing possible in the hope that we will be able to get bipartisan support. 

Mr M.J. BIRNEY:  There is certainly bipartisan support for the general thrust of the legislation.  However, in the 
past we have found anomalies in Bills of this size.  It would be preferable for this Bill to be referred to a 
committee.  If ever there was a Bill that needed committee scrutiny, this would be it.  However, if we are to get 
this Bill through by the conclusion of the royal commission - and presumably that would be the preferable 
situation so that any outstanding royal commission investigations could continue - we will need to rush the Bill 
through Parliament.  The Attorney General announced in February that the CCC would be set up.  He has known 
for slightly less than 18 months that the royal commission would finish on 31 August, and yet, on 4 June - with a 
six-week parliamentary recess coming up in July - he says that he has this new Bill that needs to be passed 
before 31 August.  That is complete incompetence, and we have seen this level of incompetence in the past.  I 
am told that 80-odd amendments have been proposed by the Attorney General for this Bill, and that if the second 
reading of the Bill is not passed today - shock, horror - we cannot have a consolidated Bill containing those 
amendments to deal with in consideration in detail tomorrow.  Once again the Parliament is being held to ransom 
by the Attorney General, who is too busy flicking through his social agenda to worry about what the public 
considers to be the number one priority; that is, law and order.  It is important that there be no gap between the 
conclusion of the royal commission and the commencement of the CCC, because a number of staff members 
from the royal commission will be picked up by the CCC, which is as it should be.   

The Opposition is pleased to support this Bill.  It is in line with legislation in other States of Australia and will 
go a long way towards ensuring that Western Australia remains relatively corruption free.  

MR J.R. QUIGLEY (Innaloo) [1.22 pm]:  I have listened to the second reading debate, and I think that a 
number of the people in this Chamber have missed the point in stating their views about what is wrong with the 
Anti-Corruption Commission and just what is going on.  The member for Kingsley said yesterday that failings in 
the legislation, and the ACC’s inability to hold public hearings and to do a number of administrative things, 
resulted in this ineffectiveness.  I strongly disagree.  The ACC was unable to properly investigate matters and to 
prepare a decent criminal brief.  I have some intimate experience with the ACC, as members will know.  It is not 
that briefs did not get through to the Director of Public Prosecutions, but rather that they got through in such a 
shoddy form that the DPP was required to return them to the ACC for further work.  That is perhaps why the 
Chairman of the ACC, somewhat disingenuously, informed the Joint Standing Committee on the Anti-
Corruption Commission that there were delays at the Office of the DPP.  I have spoken to the prosecutors, Mr 
Michael Mischin and Mr Stephen Pallaras, QC and others handling cases in which my clients were under 
investigation, and they told me they had sent briefs back for further clarification from the ACC and might not 
have heard from the ACC for six months. 

The Chairman of the ACC was able to attend a hearing of the Joint Standing Committee on the Anti-Corruption 
Commission and, in public session, say anything and be believed at face value.  For example, on the doorstep of 
this Parliament he said that the extent of corruption in the Police Service would shock the Western Australian 
public.  At the same time, he said that there was no need for a royal commission, since he had the matter in hand.  
The royal commission has examined some of the same areas, and it turns out that a witness at the royal 
commission, known as L5, earlier went to the ACC and gave evidence of corruption against 40 police officers.  
One would expect that, at that time, criminal briefs would have been prepared and sent to the Director of Public 
Prosecutions, or at least that a recommendation would have been made to this Parliament that a royal 
commission needed to be called.  Neither action was taken by the Anti-Corruption Commission.  In the royal 
commission, when L5 was under cross-examination, a possible reason was revealed for the inaction of the ACC.  
That was the dramatic evidence, covered in the media, revealed in L5’s cross-examination by Mr Davies, QC 
that, when L5 went to the ACC saying that he had evidence of corruption against the police, he first demanded 
that his gambling debts be settled.  He pressed the ACC to contribute as much as it could afford to the 
extinguishment of his debt, and got the figure up to $8 000.  There was a delay because the ACC was waiting for 
Mr Terry O’Connor, QC to sign the cheque that would settle the gambling debts.  After that, he made his 
disclosures against the 40 officers.  What an appalling state of affairs!  If any one of these officers had been 
charged with any offence, one could imagine what the cross-examination would have been like.  The ACC 
purchased these allegations for $8 000.  Can members imagine the outrage in the community if the police went 
around using taxpayers’ money to buy allegations?  That would be the very conduct that would be referred to the 
new CCC. 

It goes far deeper than buying allegations.  It has to do with the whole question of secretiveness.  The member 
for Kalgoorlie said that he would want to maintain that secrecy.  The member for Murray-Wellington said that he 
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would not want the secrecy maintained, because the Western Australian Police Union and others used these 
secret sessions in some way to undermine the complainants who came before the ACC.  Nothing could be further 
from the truth.  In secret sessions, we never knew who the complainant was.  When I was in legal practice and 
looking after police officers, I always argued that there should be public hearings.  Only in a public hearing can 
the performance of the ACC be monitored by the only people who can monitor that performance - the general 
public.  I remember the words of Detective Sergeant Peter Coombs, who was one of the drug squad six and 
initially dismissed from the Police Service.  After a challenge to the findings of the ACC, he said that he had 
begged for a public hearing.  He wanted to be examined on the corner of Hay Street and William Street, so that 
all of Perth could hear his answers and observe the abhorrent conduct of the ACC.  The purpose of the public 
hearing is not only to expose the corrupt, but also to allow the corruption watchdog to do its business in public. 

What was happening at the ACC was hideous.  Its conduct was hideous.  In making those comments, I rely on 
the report of Ms Maxine Murray, who was with WorkSafe and inquired into allegations being made, not by 
Quigley, the Police Union or those trying to attack the ACC, but by the ACC’s own staff.  In an article published 
in the Sunday Times on 27 April 2003, Colleen Egan wrote -  

Professional men and women have been undermined, belittled and degraded.  It doesn’t stop there.  

At this government-funded workplace, the manager has been allowed to misuse his power through 
unjustified threats of dismissal or other disciplinary procedures.  

It became so bad, employees started to fear victimisation if they spoke out.  Some admitted they had 
become obsessed with time-consuming, covert collection of material to protect themselves for fear of 
being misrepresented.   

If the staff of the Anti-Corruption Commission have gone to such extraordinary lengths to protect themselves 
from what they believe to be misrepresentation by their superiors at the ACC, do members not think that the 
ACC might also misrepresent others besides its own staff?  Indeed, Ms Murray was reported in the article as 
having told Parliament - 

“In my many years of experience in undertaking (similar) reviews, I have not previously encountered a 
situation where employees have expressed such a fear of victimisation,” 

Ms Egan’s article continued -  

It’s deeply ironic: the ACC is supposed to be the place where whistleblowers can seek refuge and tell 
the truth about corruption and graft.   

When the ACC legislation was proclaimed in 1996 I addressed the Police Union and said that this legislation 
would produce no danger for honest policemen serving within the Western Australia Police Service.  How wrong 
I was.  The argument in this Chamber is about the legislation and its terms, not about those people who were 
appointed to occupy those offices.  For example, the WorkSafe review found that Mr Charlwood, the Chief 
Executive Officer of the ACC, had signed off on a double rung promotion for his sidekick Shane Wilson’s wife, 
and that the rest of the staff thought this was favouritism.  In the briefs I saw that had been forwarded by Mr 
Charlwood to the Director of Public Prosecutions, documents were routinely hidden from the DPP.  I have letters 
from the DPP that state that the documents the Police Department had, which suggested innocence on behalf of 
the police, were not forwarded to the Office of the DPP even though they were held by the ACC.  I will refrain 
from mentioning the names of those officers because they have had a lot of publicity so far.  However, one will 
not mind.  Detective Sergeant Corry was charged with corruptly returning property to a suspect.  The ACC 
alleged that he had not made a proper search of the police computer to ascertain the true owner of the property.  
That was a lot of bunkum.  The ACC had pages and pages of print-outs of the searches that he had made.   

This is not just a question of legislation.  I agree with the Leader of the National Party; it is a question of who is 
appointed to run this legislation.  I thoroughly and wholly support this legislation.  This is up to the Government, 
of which I am only a backbencher.  On the day that the new Corruption and Crime Commission fires up it will 
involve not simply a transference of personnel from the ACC to the CCC.  Those people have failed miserably 
by all indicators.  I am concerned that after the Premier informed this Parliament that he would extend Mr 
O’Connor, QC’s term for only one year on a temporary basis pending the results of the royal commission, the 
ACC turned around and made all its contract employees permanent public servants in an attempt to tie the 
State’s hands and have these failed people go across to the new organisation.  When I say that they are failed 
people, I mean that their performance was notorious.  The ACC was led by a person whom I will never forget.  
He vainly had an article published about himself in the Sunday newspaper.  He prided himself that he was the 
officer who arrested Lindy Chamberlain.  That was the highlight of Charlwood’s police career.  The article never 
mentioned the fact that he arrested her on the basis of evidence that there was embryonic or infant blood spray 
under the dashboard of Mr Chamberlain’s car; in fact, it was rust inhibiter.  That is the standard of the person 
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who was running the ACC.  It did not have a hope.  It was not because of the provisions of the legislation, as Mr 
O’Connor has tried disingenuously to say; it was the personnel of the ACC.   

This legislation provides for increased powers for the corruption watchdog.  I have considered the legislation and 
support it in its entirety.  My concern is about the people who will be appointed to the CCC.  I have every 
confidence that in taking this legislation forward, the Attorney General will see it through to a successful and 
proper conclusion by making appropriate appointments.   

MR P.G. PENDAL (South Perth) [1.35 pm]:  I support the Bill and I wish the new commission well in the 
almost impossible job that it has ahead of it.  I have a number of concerns, but I want to limit my contribution to 
the second reading debate to those that relate to part 13 of the Bill.  Members will be aware that part 13 deals 
with the establishment of an Office of Parliamentary Inspector of the Corruption and Crime Commission.  There 
has been a tendency, probably more so over the past 25 years than at any other time in our history, to give the 
impression that the positions being created are of a truly parliamentary nature.  In this case it involves the 
creation of the Office of Parliamentary Inspector of the Corruption and Crime Commission.  In reality, it is not a 
parliamentary position at all.  Although I endorse the concept, I intend to shortly circulate an amendment that 
will take this a step further to make the parliamentary inspector a part of the Parliament, so that not only the 
mystique but also the reality of parliamentary endorsement will be involved.  The parliamentary inspector will 
carry out the tasks spelt out under clause 192.  The one I am interested in is outlined in clause 192(1)(e), which is 
the duty of the parliamentary inspector to report and make recommendations to Parliament, either directly or to 
standing committees of the Parliament.  If the office of parliamentary inspector is to be created, and I am happy 
with that concept, we should bring about a perhaps radical change to the way in which we deal with and appoint 
so-called parliamentary officers.  I will say a little more about that later.   

My concern is that these officers are not appointed by the Parliament, yet the intention is to give the impression 
that they have a special parliamentary role.  We then run into a real problem.  It is a problem we have run into 
before in this Parliament; however, no action has been taken to address those problems.  For example, a number 
of statutory positions are created by the Parliament and dressed up as though they are parliamentary 
appointments.  The Ombudsman or, more correctly, the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administrative 
Investigations is one.  I maintain that the position is not a parliamentary one unless the Parliament itself makes 
the appointment; that will be the subject of my amendment.  We are dealing with the Corruption and Crime 
Commission Bill, but I will mention briefly other officers who should be appointed by the Parliament, rather 
than merely report to Parliament. 

I have mentioned the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administrative Investigations - the Ombudsman - but 
there is also a case for the Parliament, not the Executive, to appoint the Electoral Commissioner and the Auditor 
General.  The Auditor General and many other officers, in reality, are appointed by the Executive.  They then 
have a dual pull of allegiance to both the Executive and the Parliament.  The Inspector of Custodial Services and 
the Information Commissioner are other positions that fall into this category.  A question would arise as to how 
the Parliament would effectively make appointments of this kind and my amendment reflects on a fairly simple 
procedure.  The appointment of a parliamentary inspector would be made by the Speaker and the President 
following a recommendation to His Excellency the Governor.  The Government would ultimately regard the 
position as having been signed off by the Governor but the appointment process would be arrived at by a 
different route. 

It is not beyond the capacity of the Parliament in this day and age to have the Speaker and the President 
specifically involved in the recruitment process and the recommendation to the Governor.  Members might ask 
how the Speaker and the President would go down that path.  I suggest the Presiding Officers would go down 
that path in precisely the way that the Executive, namely the Premier and ministers, goes down that path with all 
other senior public service appointments.  The Premier or Treasurer of the day would probably not be all that 
well equipped at a personal level - no more and no less than the Speaker or the President would be - to appoint a 
new Under Treasurer, which is a very important position in the scheme of things in Western Australia.  
However, just as the Premier of the day does not rely on his or her inclinations in appointing the head of the 
Department of the Premier and Cabinet or the head of Treasury, neither would the Speaker nor the President be 
expected to do so.  The Speaker and the President would rely on the same protocols and mechanisms on which 
the Premier and senior ministers rely for appointments to their own departments.  In this day and age, in the 
absence of a public service commissioner, the public service has those protocols for the hiring of personnel 
management experts whose job it is to advertise for, cull and present to the Premier a list of potential candidates.  
It may well then come down to the Cabinet of the day to make a recommendation to the Governor. 

I am saying that what is good for the goose should be good for the gander.  If we are serious about making 
parliamentary appointments, especially the appointment of a parliamentary inspector, and they are done with a 
great deal of deliberate care and attention, then the Parliament should be involved in that initiation process.  
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There are probably more statutory officers that I have not mentioned for which the same procedure should be 
used.  If the Parliament has any sense of pride in its capacity and function, it should claw back that procedure so 
that ultimately the Government of the day can take some comfort from the knowledge that the endorsement 
process of such appointments involves input from not only the Executive but also the two Presiding Officers. 

I recall discussing this matter with a friend of mine who asked what would happen if the two Presiding Officers 
were Labor appointees, two Liberals or two members of another party.  My response was that ultimately it does 
not matter whether they are one Liberal member and one Labor member, two Labor members or two Liberal 
members.  We in this House and in this Parliament are about taking responsibility for our own actions.  We do 
that as individual members every day of our lives in this place.  We do not often stop to think about that, but the 
fact is that the way in which we vote and the attitudes we express in this place are capable of being challenged 
by someone and we must make good our actions and put ourselves under a deal of scrutiny.  It does not matter 
about the party political make-up of the Presiding Officers.  The process I have outlined would bring home to 
members that they have a role in appointing an officer who bears the title of parliamentary inspector.  I would 
not go down the path that some members have suggested and who believe we should consider the American 
congressional and state Legislatures’ protocols in which Congress and the Legislatures ratify, by a two-thirds 
majority in some cases, the appointment of judges and other senior state and federal officers.  I am not 
suggesting that we do that in this case because we happen to have the remnants of a Westminster system and it is 
inappropriate to have ratification of that kind of such appointments. 

I do no more than point out that my proposition is serious, and I seriously ask the Attorney General to look at the 
appointment of a parliamentary inspector for the commission as literally an appointment by the Parliament under 
the process that I have outlined, and that he or she be answerable to the Parliament, as the Government has 
indicated under clause 192(1)(e) of the Bill. 

There are many other important parts of this legislation that I do not have time to deal with.  That is not to say 
that I do not have an interest in them or the inclination to deal with them.  However, I give notice that I will seek 
to move an amendment at the appropriate time to ensure that a parliamentary inspector becomes just that: a 
parliamentary appointment.  If we were to take that step in the next couple of days in this jurisdiction, there 
would be good reason for us to revisit parliamentary appointments of other officers, including the Auditor 
General and the Ombudsman, to whom I have made earlier reference.  With those remarks, I support the Bill.   

MR J.N. HYDE (Perth) [1.50 pm]:  I support this legislation very strongly.  I thank opposition members, 
particularly the member for Kingsley, for their comments on the Bill.  I also applaud the processes that have 
been undertaken.  Today is a very proud day for Parliament.  There have been a couple of attempts to pass this 
type of legislation previously, but this time we have produced best practice legislation in Australia and perhaps 
in the world.  It has been adapted to meet Western Australian conditions.   

The fact that the Attorney General has already negotiated some 80 or so amendments on the Notice Paper is 
indicative of the way the Opposition and others have worked with the Government on this legislation.  It is also 
indicative of the way the parliamentary standing committee has worked.  It has been a bipartisan committee; it 
has never had to vote on anything.  The outgoing committee hopes that the new committee works in a similar 
way, whatever form it takes.   

Clearly, Western Australia will end up with the most powerful crime and corruption fighting body in Australia.  
Very early on in the Royal Commission into Commercial Activities of Government and Other Matters, royal 
commissioner Geoffrey Kennedy indicated that it was possible to conclude that there were identifiable flaws in 
the structure and powers of the Anti-Corruption Commission, which brought about a lack of public confidence in 
that body.   

When I was in Adelaide last Monday, I heard Ian Temby speak about corruption and corruption bodies at the 
Local Government Managers Conference.  He said that he could talk only about corruption and oversight bodies 
in New South Wales and Queensland because whatever Western Australia’s ACC does is done behind closed 
doors; therefore, nobody really knows what it does.  Mr Temby also observed that compared with other countries 
there is very little corruption in Australia, particularly now.  His experience of corruption in New South Wales 
dates back some 30 years when corruption had reached its zenith in Australia.  Since then bodies have been set 
up to target corruption.  As legislators and public officers, we will not be happy until there is no corruption.   

We must ensure that the community and Parliament have confidence in the commissioner of the Corruption and 
Crime Commission.  Therefore, as is provided for in this Bill, the Premier should appoint the commissioner after 
consulting with each opposition party.  A number of members have examined similar bodies in Australia.  
Clearly, in any appointment such as this, the buck must stop with the Government of the day.  The elected 
Government, rather than unelected officials, will be held accountable for the flaws and problems with the CCC.   
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It is also important to welcome the position of the parliamentary inspector.  As a result of my experience with the 
way in which the Queensland parliamentary inspector works, I believe it is an incredible benefit to corruption 
fighting and oversight.  I believe we already have the best legislation, but the key to its success will be the 
relationship between the commissioner and the inspector.  It is paramount that the right person is appointed.  I 
applaud the Government for making sure that whereas the commissioner must have spent eight years - with or 
without hard labour - being involved in the legal profession, the parliamentary inspector does not have that 
onerous requirement.  I can think of two people off the top of my head who could fill that position.  I understand 
Hon Derrick Tomlinson may be looking for a career change.  He is the type of person to whom consideration 
could be given for the appointment of parliamentary inspector.  Although he does not meet the legal 
requirements needed for the commissioner, he would suit this job.  Similarly, if the member for Innaloo were not 
otherwise engaged for the next 12 years in Parliament, he would be the type of person who could be considered 
for that appointment.  He has had experience in dealing with legal matters and corruption and he is used to the 
corridors of power in Parliament.  He has the qualities that are needed for the position.  With his vast experience 
dealing with the ramifications of corruption and the corridors of power, the current Speaker would also be a good 
appointment.  Some people have unique attributes to fill that position.  I have a great deal of confidence that the 
right appointment will be made.   

I have previously spoken in this place on the plethora of reporting obligations of the former ACC.  Clearly, a 
parliamentary inspector will join together all these reporting requirements and present them in a readable, 
understandable and transparent way to not only parliamentarians but also the wider community.  The key to 
Queensland’s success has been the willingness of its commissioner to engage with not only the media but also 
the community and the parliamentary inspector.  One of the important aspects of the inspector is that she or he 
will have completely unfettered access to all CCC information.  That is an important element in achieving public 
and parliamentary confidence in this new body.  We are giving it a lot of powers.  The trade-off for giving it 
those powers is the establishment of the parliamentary inspector and the oversight committee.   

I disagree with the member for Kingsley: it is not important that we come to a firm resolution of the make up of 
the oversight committee today or during the consideration in detail stage.  That is an important role of the 
Parliament and it should be done as a separate stage at a later time.   

The member for Kalgoorlie’s suggestion that we send this Bill to a committee is alarming.  There has been 
extensive consultation on this legislation and the Opposition has been involved with it at all stages.  More 
importantly, the existing parliamentary oversight committee has considered a number of areas of the legislation.  
The member for Kalgoorlie’s suggestion that we send this Bill to a committee is an affront to not only his 
parliamentary colleagues but also the members of the Government who sat on the joint parliamentary committee.  
I urge the Greens (WA) and the Liberals in the other place not to send this Bill to a committee, particularly to a 
committee other than the Legislation Committee.  If it is to be sent to a committee, it should be sent only to the 
joint standing committee.   

Another fallacy is that this legislation will result in open slather for the media in the presentation of mud-slinging 
stories.  Queensland has the same type of legislation we intend to pass.  The Queensland media is free to report 
that somebody has dobbed in somebody else to the corruption commission, yet it very quickly lost interest in 
those types of stories.  There are serial dobbers in Queensland now, but the media self-regulates.  Every time 
local government elections were held in Queensland, an avalanche of scurrilous and unfounded allegations were 
made.  However, the Queensland media treats that with the disrespect it deserves.  I am confident that the 
Western Australian media will adopt those high standards when this Bill is passed.   

A very important attribute of the Bill is the ability to hold public hearings.  It is not compulsory for the CCC to 
hold public hearings, but the ability is there.  We must encourage that to occur.  We must encourage 
transparency on all occasions.   

The member for Greenough spoke about local government.  This legislation will provide the CCC with 
$20 million, which is an amount similar to that provided to Queensland’s corruption commission.  The key to the 
success of the commission in Queensland has been the incredible amount of education and consultation that has 
been undertaken, which is similarly provided for in this legislation.  Seminars involving local planners, technical 
staff and councillors have been held in Queensland.  The education process removes the need for huge inquiries 
into local councils because people involved with them are well educated on corruption issues.  

Ian Temby’s comments last week in Adelaide certainly hit home to me; that is, a coherent, transparent, proper 
corruption body will examine serious corruption.  Serious corruption is usually found only amongst ministers, 
chief executive officers or decision makers - the people who have a chance to potentially influence major 
decisions involving major amounts of money.  That is where a corruption body should concentrate its work and 
that will be the measure of its success.  It has happened in Queensland and the way in which our legislation will 
be judged will not be by a tick or cross on how many prosecutions are achieved. 
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Debate interrupted, pursuant to standing orders. 

[Continued on page 8183.] 
 


